History of Hilton Head NARFE Chapter 2258

(reported by Larry Shaff)
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Initial efforts to establish a NARFE Chapter on Hilton Head Island began in the early 1980s. Ten years later there were approximately 50 NARFE members residing on Hilton Head Island. Some were members of the Beaufort Chapter 1021 and others were National members. On April 17, 1992 during the 28th Annual South Carolina Federation Convention, Federation President Nell Rhoden installed interim officers for the new NARFE Chapter 2258; President Robert (Bob) Beck, Vice President William (Bill) Martz, and Secretary-Treasurer Matilda Smith. The first chapter organizational meeting was convened on May 5, 1992 attended by 10 NARFE members. During the organizational period, support and sponsorship of the new chapter was provided by the Beaufort Chapter 1021, particularly by Chapter President Catherine Ericson. The chapter’s charter was issued on October 15, 1992 as the Hilton Head Island Chapter 2258 with 49 members. The charter was presented to the chapter by NARFE National President Harold Price at the chapter’s first holiday luncheon on December 1, 1992 and Federation President William Godsey installed the chapter officers for 1993. The chapter now has more than 200 members due largely to the development of residential communities in the Bluffton area, especially Sun City, where retirees have settled to avoid the cold weather.

The following chapter members have served as Chapter Presidents: Bob Beck, 1992; Tom Payne, 1993; Bill Martz, 1994-1995; Larry Shaff, 1996-1998; Bill Nicol, 1999-2001, Larry McElynn, 2002- 2003; Joe Weikel, 2004-2006; and Paul Russo, 2007-2010. 

The chapter meets monthly, on the first Tuesday, September through May. Guest speakers are featured at nearly all meetings such as Blue Cross-Blue Shield in November, AARP Tax Aide Coordinator in February, Habitat for Humanity, health care specialists, politicians, and representatives of local organizations. Elections of officers for the forthcoming year are held during the November meetings. The May meetings are typically picnics and the December meetings are holiday luncheons at local restaurants. From 1992 through 2004 the chapter meetings were held in the Palmetto Electric Cooperative building on Hilton Head Island because most of the chapter members lived on the island. Beginning in 2005 the chapter members have met at the Golden Corral in the greater Bluffton area due to the majority of the members living in this area. Occasionally meetings are held at other locations. 

The vast majority of the chapter members have moved to the area from northern states with very few members who had their federal government careers in South Carolina. Approximately 90% of the members worked within a 50 mile radius of Washington, DC. Many of the members volunteer with one or more organizations providing services to the less fortunate local residents.

In October 2002 a 10th anniversary luncheon was held at the Hilton Oceanfront Resort on Hilton Head Island where the five past presidents were honored and each presented with a small gavel as a token of their service to the chapter.

The chapter members have always actively participated in the NARFE Alzheimer’s research program by making donations at chapter meetings, participating in yard sales on Hilton Head Island and in Sun City, and making contributions in response to the Chapter Presidents’ annual requests. Some of these funds have been given to the Hilton Head Island Memory Matters Alzheimer’s organization in addition to the NARFE program. Certificates have been presented to the chapter during federation conventions for the largest amount of funds donated and the highest per capita amount. 

Two chapter members are federation officers. Most notably is Bill Nicol who has served in various positions for approximately 10 years as Service Officer, Nominating Officer, Legislative Officer, Membership Officer, Second Vice President, First Vice President and President for two years (April 2004 to April 2006). He is currently a District Field Officer and Nominating Officer. Larry Shaff became the Constitution & Bylaws Officer 6 years ago and currently serves as Service Officer, Bylaws Officer and a member of the Audit Committee. 

